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Abstract
This study explores strategies to rebuild lives as a result of intimate partner violence
experienced by Kiribati migrant mothers in New Zealand through cooperative inquiry.
Cooperative inquiry is a modality of participatory action research (PAR) based on people
examining their own experience and action with those who share the same life experiences
(Heron, 1996). It is also concerned with re-visualizing understanding of the world as well as
transforming practice within it. As a result of working through an agreed set of actions, this
process has empowered personal strength and courage for all those who took part, including
myself.

The method of cooperative inquiry is to be both a researcher and a participant and it does
research with people but not on people. It is not about confirming or validating previous
theories or hypotheses. It is about being deeply engaged with the human situation and inquiry
initiated on a common interest shared by the group of participants.

All participants, including the researcher, were Kiribati migrant mothers who have been
violence free for at least two years. We all worked together as co-participants in this research
project. The inquiry was underpinned by the Pacific Framework Talanoa with the Kiribati
cultural context, aided by Te Itera model designed by the author.

Key results are significant as they venture to restore and strengthen intimate partner
relationships for Kiribati families residing in New Zealand. It contributes knowledge to social
agency interventions regarding Kiribati families and their children and provides insights to
future immigrants to New Zealand. Research participants also suggest that through being
involved in a genuine research, they developed strength and courage commitment within their
own extended families, communities and social connections in increasing awareness and
education to alleviate intimate partner violence specifically targeting young families.
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Prologue
I was in my second year of a social work degree at Whitireia Polytechnic in Wellington when
I felt able to seek help for my own violent relationship. I migrated from Kiribati in 2006 with
my three children who at the time were aged 16, 13 and 10 through the Pacific Access
Category (PAC) scheme to join my husband. My husband had moved to New Zealand in
2004 to undertake his second class marine engineer studies and stayed on as a result of the
PAC.

I was unaware of the domestic violence support available in New Zealand. Even when I did
learn about it, like many women, I remained fearful of what would happen to my family if I
reported my husband. No-one had told us when we came to New Zealand that we could seek
help through social services or the police. We just kept the ways we practised before. When I
finally reported the violent incidents that had occurred in New Zealand, I realised the
authorities accepted me and were supportive. My husband attended counselling which I
believe has changed and renewed our life.

The concept of this inquiry came about when I learnt that some members of my Kiribati
community ostracised me for the fact that I took legal action against my husband for
physically abusing me. I believe that I am the first Kiribati woman in New Zealand to report
domestic violence, a move that took considerable courage for me and my children.

The uniqueness and characteristics of intimate partner violence in Kiribati are not a result of
colonisation or poverty but its patriarchal system. It is regarded as a cultural practice. The
patriarchal system still exists in the Kiribati society where women are considered inferior to
men with minimal recognition of female abilities, for example, no woman goes against men’s
decisions. This prospect immensely challenges my role as an active member of the Auckland
Kiribati Society in New Zealand.

As a community social work practitioner working at a Non-Government Christian Social
Service Organisation in South Auckland called Iosis, I embedded a desire to do this project.
This personal interest has strongly supported the progress of this study and significantly has
been both a journey of exploration with Kiribati mothers and academic inquiry.
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“The Mother is the heartbeat of the
family. If you take care of her,
Everyone does well”
(Dowd, 2008, para. 4).
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